3

Minutes of the Meeting of 

Shropshire and Wrekin Fire and Rescue Authority

Standards and Human Resources Committee
 held on Thursday 6 November 2014 at 12.00 noon
 in the Oak Room, Headquarters, Shrewsbury
Present

Members

Councillors Adams (Chair), Mrs Barrow (Vice-Chair), Mrs Bould, Mellings, Austin, Kiernan and Price
Officers

Assistant Chief Fire Officer - Corporate Services, Corporate Support Manager (for items 1 – 6) and Executive Support Officer
1 Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies for absence.
2 Disclosable Pecuniary Interests
The Chair reminded Members that they must not participate in the discussion or voting on any matter, in which they had a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest, and that they should leave the room prior to the commencement of the debate.

No Disclosable Pecuniary Interests were declared.
3 Minutes
Members were asked to agree the minutes of the Standards and Human Resources Committee meeting, held on 8 April 2014, and that they be signed as a correct record.  
It was proposed by Councillor Mellings, seconded by Councillor Price, and
Resolved that the minutes of the Standards and Human Resources Committee meeting, held on 8 April 2014, be agreed and signed as a correct record
4 Public Questions
No questions, statements or petitions had been received from members of the public.
5 Standards and Human Resources Committee Constitution 
This report asked the Committee to note the constitution of the Standards and Human Resources Committee.  It was considered good practice for each committee to revisit its constitution at the first meeting after the Fire Authority meeting to ensure that all committee Members were familiar with the latest terms of reference.  
Members noted that the Committee was politically balanced.

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Barrow, seconded by Councillor Price and

Resolved that the Committee note the constitution of the Standards and Human Resources Committee
6 Review of Ethical Framework Documents and Procedures
This report asked the Committee to review and amend, where necessary, the following ethical framework procedures and documents and make recommendations, where appropriate, to the Fire Authority:
· Members’ Code of Conduct;
· Code of Conduct complaints procedure;

· Complaints form;

· Disclosable pecuniary interest form; and

· Dispensations Procedure.
The Committee noted that it was good practice to review annually the various documents listed above and these actions were included in the Committee’s Work Plan for October.  

Councillor Mrs Barrow asked when the changes would be implemented.  The Corporate Support Manager replied that changes agreed by the Committee would be in force from the date of this meeting.  Changes recommended to the Fire Authority would take effect from the date when they were agreed by the Fire Authority, which was likely to be at its meeting on 10 December 2014.
Councillor Adams asked how often the Hearings Panel met and was advised that this was infrequently, possibly once or twice a year.

It was proposed by Councillor Price, seconded by Councillor Mrs Barrow and

Resolved that the Committee:


a) Agree that references throughout the documents and procedures to the ‘Standards Committee’ and the ‘Corporate Services Manager’ be amended to ‘Standards and Human Resources Committee’ and ‘Corporate Support Manager’ respectively;

b) Recommend to the Fire Authority that the amendments in a) above be applied to the Members’ Code of Conduct;

c) Agree the following changes to the Code of Conduct Complaints Procedure:
a. The address of the Monitoring Officer be changed from P O Box 215, Telford, TF3 4LF to Telford & Wrekin Council, Darby House, Lawn Central, Telford TF3 4JA;

b. After the heading ‘investigation finding of breach’, any references to the Committee be followed by ‘Hearings Panel’; and

d) Agree to delete the following wording from the Disclosable Pecuniary Interest Form, as this was included on the Fire Authority’s website:
“A guide to Members’ personal interests can be accessed on the Communities and Local Government website via the following link:
http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/personalinterestsguide”

The Corporate Support Manager left the meeting at this point (12.20 pm).
7
Equality and Diversity Steering Group Update
This report provided a summary of the work of the Equality and Diversity Steering Group from September 2013 to September 2014.
The Committee noted the remit of the Group and progress in various areas.
Councillor Mrs Bould asked if any more events were planned for women under the Positive Action Programme.  She was advised that nothing was planned at the moment and that the actions already taken would be reviewed at the end of 2014.

Councillor Adams asked if Members could observe the Job Related Tests and was assured that Members would be invited to do so.

Councillor Adams asked whether the Equality and Diversity Policy Statement had been reviewed and revised and was assured that this was being addressed but had been delayed due to staff sickness.
Resolved that the report be noted
8
Fairness, Respect, Equality Shropshire Ltd
This report set out the progress made by Fairness, Respect, Equality Shropshire Ltd (FRESh) since its inauguration on 28 June 2013.  It was noted that an annual report on the progress of FRESh would be brought to the Committee for information.
The Committee noted the value of the Service’s involvement with FRESh in terms of accessing under-represented groups in the community and assisting with accessible language on an Integrated Risk Management Plan consultation document.  

Resolved that the report be noted
9
Post Reductions Update
This report provided an update on the progress made on the reduction of the substantive establishment as a result of the Authority’s Public Value consultation work.  This work resulted from a recognised need to save approximately £3m over four years, commencing in April 2011.  Activity was originally scheduled to deliver £200,000 savings against the non-uniformed staffing budget by March 2015.  It was now recognised that a further £105,000 would need to be saved from that budget by 2020.  
In consultation with the Chair, Vice Chair and Group Leaders, agreement had been reached to alter the overall targeted savings to achieve the full £305,000 reduction by 2020, whilst allowing flexibility in the meantime to enable recruitment of the necessary skills in the short term.
Resolved that the report be noted.
7 Update on Occupational Health Provision

This report gave an update on the occupational health service supplied to Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service by the current provider, Working Well Occupational Health and Wellbeing Services, part of the Worcestershire Acute Hospitals NHS Trust.  The report also advised how the Service would be provided from 1 January 2015. 
Councillor Price asked about plans to change the criteria nationally for fitness tests.  The Assistant Chief Fire Officer – Corporate Services replied that a study had been done by the Chief Fire Officers’ Association with the University of Bath, which had suggested a new measure for lung function and five fitness tests for firefighters.  Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service had well established occupational health procedures.  Any underlying health issues were picked up through fitness tests and the appropriate referrals made, or advice given.  Councillor Price said he would like Members to be involved in the discussion on occupational health processes.  

Councillor Price also asked that the statistics on Outcomes from Case Management be shown as operational and non-operational in the future.

Councillor Mrs Barrow asked if there would be more difficulty for older firefighters taking the fitness tests.  The Assistant Chief Fire Officer – Corporate Services replied that that there were greater risks, in terms of weight rather than age, but that the Service should be mindful of both.
Councillor Mrs Barrow stated that the report did not mention mental health and asked what the Service’s policy was on mental health.  The Assistant Chief Fire Officer – Corporate Services replied that this could be included in future reports.  People were referred to counselling and the Service had access to a qualified psychotherapist, who could be available in a short timeframe.  The Chief Fire Officers’ Association recognised mental illness as an issue in the workplace and was putting out guidance about management of mental health throughout the Service.

Members stressed that staff undergoing treatment should not be told they were attending six sessions at the outset, as the course of treatment could be longer or shorter, as required.  
Resolved that the report be noted
8 Wholetime Recruitment Freeze
This report detailed the implications of the wholetime recruitment freeze, which had been in operation since 2010.  The target for reduction by natural retirement profile and the wholetime recruitment freeze had been met.  The Service had seconded seven staff from Hereford and Worcester Fire and Rescue Service for 12 months from May 2014 and a further seven staff would be joining the Service for 12 months from December 2014.  This had maintained crewing levels in Shropshire and also helped Hereford and Worcester, who were looking to reduce 50 wholetime posts by 2018.  
The implications in terms of growing the Service and promotion were being considered, as the lack of new entrants would lead to a smaller promotion pool and coaching and mentoring skills being lost.  It was noted that it took up to three years for a firefighter to complete the necessary development programme and become competent.

Councillor Mrs Barrow asked whether Retained Firefighters could be considered, when recruiting for wholetime staff.  The Assistant Chief Fire Officer – Corporate Services replied that when recruitment had taken place in the past there had always been at least one successful application by a member of the Retained Service.
Resolved that the report be noted
11a
Review of Conditions of Service

The Committee was advised that the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) had initiated a review of conditions of service for operational staff at all grades, including Brigade Managers, and had published two questionnaires to gather views from Fire and Rescue Authorities.

As the submission date had passed by the time of this meeting, a copy of the responses submitted on behalf of the Fire Authority was tabled for Members’ information, which is attached to the signed minutes.  If Members wished to make any further comments, these could be sent to DCLG following the meeting.  There were no comments from Members.

Resolved that the agenda item and responses to the questionnaires be noted 

11b
Pension Board for Firefighter Pension Schemes


This report informed of the requirement under the Public Services Pensions Act 2013 for public sector pension schemes to establish a Pension Board for, in this instance, the Firefighter Pension Schemes.

The Pension Board needed to be in place by April 2015.  To ensure that this happened the following actions must be taken, once the new regulations relating to firefighter pensions have been enacted:
· Establish terms of reference / expenses for the Pension Board;

· Establish membership of the Pension Board;

· Appoint the Pension Board, following a fair and transparent process; and

· Train the Pension Board.

A report relating to these matters would be presented to the Fire Authority in due course. 
Resolved that the report be noted
12
Local Government Act 1972

It was proposed by Councillor Price, seconded by Councillor Mrs Barrow and

Resolved that, under the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press be excluded for the following agenda item on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined by the provisions of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act, by virtue of paragraph 1, 2 and 3
9 Exempt Minutes

Members were asked to agree the exempt minutes of the Standards and Human Resources Committee meeting, held on 8 April 2014, and that they be signed as a correct record.  

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Bould, seconded by Councillor Price, and

Resolved that the exempt minutes of the Standards and Human Resources Committee meeting, held on 8 April 2014, be agreed and signed as a correct record

The meeting closed at 1.15 pm. 




Chair……………………………………

  Date…….………………………………
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